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The Darden College of Education and Professional Studies (DCEPS) 

The Darden College of Education and Professional Studies prepares distinguished professionals 
who become leaders in their fields. The College is committed to excellence in teaching, research 
and scholarly activities, and service. Within the context of a diverse student population and 
faculty, the college strives to achieve its goals of excellence by meeting the needs of Virginia, 
the nation, and the world. (www.odu.edu/education) 

The purpose of the Ph.D. in Education is to prepare graduates to conduct publishable research 
and thereby increase generalizable knowledge, as well as to apply their knowledge in current and 
future educational environments and to emerge as leaders in their chosen fields. 
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● Special Education 
● Counseling 
● PK-12 Educational Leadership 
● Educational Psychology and Program Evaluation 
● Curriculum and Instruction 
● Human Movement Sciences 
● Occupational and Technical Studies 
● Instructional Design and Technology 
● Higher Education Leadership 

 

Introduction to the Ph.D. in Education Handbook 

The Ph.D. in Education Handbook provides guidance to students as they pursue doctoral studies 
in the Darden College of Education. Students are responsible for knowing and adhering to the 
policies and procedures in the ODU Graduate Catalog. Additional requirements are provided in 
each college and this document provides those for the Darden College of Education. Each 
concentration may have additional requirements and expectations. 

 

Admission 

Although admission to the university is standardized, each concentration has specific 
requirements pertinent to that Ph.D. concentration. Minimal requirements shared by every 
concentration include submitting an application along with official transcripts from every college 
or university attended. The specific requirements for other materials, such as letters of 
recommendation or copies of official test scores, may depend on the concentration. It is expected 
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Advising 

Upon admission to a concentration, it is expected that students will consult with the program 
director to ensure that any prerequisite admission criteria are met. Before the conclusion of the 
semester in which a student has earned nine credit hours, the doctoral 
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The original is sent to the Office of the University Registrar, with copies for the GPD, the Office 
of Financial Aid, and as appropriate for international students, the International Student & 
Scholar Services office (ISSS).  

● Form D5. 
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Minimum Requirements 

The ODU graduate catalog lists the minimum requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy degree 
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advisor will assist the student in developing a plan of study that will reflect the student’s 
interest and inform his or her research.  

4. Dissertation Credit – Each concentration also requires dissertation credits. These credit 
hours are applied as students begin work on the final phase of the doctoral degree and 
continue until completion. During this intensive period of study and work with the 
dissertation chair, students register for dissertation credit. These credit hours are not a 
formal class, but rather maintain the doctoral candidate’s student standing and access to 
university services. The student should consult with his or her faculty advisor and 
dissertation chair to determine how many credits of dissertation should be registered for 
each semester. All doctoral students must be registered for at least one credit up to and 
including the semester in which they graduate, so the final number of dissertation credits 
on a student’s final transcript may exceed the number listed in the plan of study.  

 

Candidacy Examination 

University requirements specify that the doctoral level candidacy exam must be included as part 
of the program of study for each student. Although each concentration has structured the 
candidacy exam according to the scholarly expectations of the discipline, it must include both a 
written and an oral component. Student’s must request in writing (such as by email) permission 
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Once the committee approves the prospectus and, pending Institutional Review Board approval 
of any proposed human subjects research (or DCEPS Human Subjects Research Committee 
approval for exempt human subjects research), the research itself is conducted. In some 
concentrations, students may perform multiple studies comprising the entire dissertation. In such 
cases, initial studies performed under the auspices of the dissertation chair (with IRB approval) 
may be performed prior to the successful defense of the proposal. However, at least onaeve



9 
 

No dissertation oral defense may be scheduled within thirty days of the deadline for the 
dissertation to be submitted to the registrar’s office. Since the committee should have the 
completed dissertation at least two weeks before the scheduled defense, this means in actuality 
that the dissertation must be ready six weeks before the end of the semester.  

The final completed dissertation along with completed D5 Form with signatures from the entire 
committee and the Graduate Program Director should be submitted to the Dean’s office no later 
than two weeks before the Registrar’s deadline.  

Six weeks before Registrar’s Deadline Dissertation is submitted to the committee 
Thirty days before Registrar’s Deadline Committee defense must occur
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the faculty member is willing. Second, the appointment of a dissertation chair requires the 
approval of the graduate program director, department chair, and Dean or designee. This 
requirement is in addition to that specified in the Graduate Catalog. 

New faculty in their first year are not encouraged to serve as chairs or co-chairs unless they have 
served as dissertation committee members previously.  

Faculty may decline to serve as dissertation members or chairs for a variety of reasons. Their 
time commitments may be such that adding another committee may not be beneficial to the 
student’s success. Faculty members may judge that the topic of a student’s dissertation is not in 
line with their research interests, or that they do not have the expertise to have a helpful 
perspective. Faculty can be very helpful in suggesting other faculty who may have the time and 
interests best matched to the student’s topic. The directory of faculty expertise can be very 
helpful in finding dissertation committee members.  

 

Financial Resources 

A limited number of graduate assistantships are available each year. These assistantships 
generally pay a small stipend along with a tuition waiver. The assistantships are in two major 
categories, teaching and research. Teaching GAs are assigned as the instructor of record for an 
undergraduate course, although they work with seasoned faculty to assist them in course 
preparation, and with teaching and evaluating students. Graduate research assistants (GRAs) are 
assigned to faculty to assist with research projects.  The expectation is that the GA (whether 
GRA or GTA) should be expected to work 20 hours per week.   

There are also scholarships available through the university financial aid office, as well as some 
scholarships or awards available in some departments or concentrations. Funds for graduate 
student travel may be available from the college and university for students who are presenting at 
professional conferences.  

 

Obstacles to Progress 

Although faculty and staff in the Darden College of Education hope that all students have a 
smooth and easy path to their degree, that is not always the case. Life circumstances may occur 
that make it impossible for students to be successful in a particular semester. Students may find 
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The academic programs for each concentration list the minimal requirements for a successful 
doctoral program.  Failure to adhere to these requirements will result in probation, suspension, or 
dismissal from the program or the university.  Some of these requirements include failure to 
maintain good academic standing, plagiarism, failure to pass required examinations, or failure to 
maintain good academic progress in the thesis or dissertation.  

   

Graduation 

Application for graduation usually occurs in the semester prior to the dissertation being finished. 
Failure to apply for graduation in a timely manner has financial implications. All students must 
be enrolled at the university in the semester in which they graduate, so failure to apply for 
graduation may mean that students must incur the cost of an additional credit in a subsequent 
semester in order to graduate.  

Graduation and commencement are seen as two separate processes, with separate forms and 
applications. Although graduation occurs three times during the year (May, August, December), 
there are only two commencement ceremonies, one in December and one in May.  Because of 
the uncertainty of the length of time for the dissertation process, students are encouraged to 
participate in the commencement ceremony that occurs after they finish all requirements. This 
makes the event truly celebratory, without the stress of knowing that there is still work to do. 
However, policy allows for August graduates to participate in either the May or the December 
commencement.  

 

Continued Relationship with the Academy 

As a Ph.D. in Education student, your relationship with the Darden College of Education and Old 
Dominion University is lifelong. Your mentors will continue to follow your scholarship with 
pride and interest. When you complete your dissertation, your committee will greet you with the 
words “Welcome to the community of scholars.” At ODU, that community will be yours as you 
leave us to engage in your own university and mentor other emerging scholars.  

To get the most out of your time here, we encourage engagement in academic and social 
activities across the university.  From the first day of graduate student orientation, you will be 
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Welcome to the doctoral program at Old Dominion University and the Darden School of 
Education. We are excited to have you become a part of our learning community.  

 


